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“Empowerment and Growth Through Knowledge and Unity” 
 

*  *  *  *  *  *  * 

COVID Update – Reminder About Medical Requests – Healthcare Audit Report – 
Authorization to Verbally Discuss Health Info (again) – ExCell In Timpanogos – 

Correspondence College and University Programs for Incarcerated –  
Update ACLU Contact Info  

*    *    *    *    *    * 
Next Meeting: Monday, February 14, 2022  6:30 p.m.  Topic: Email UPAN to place topics on agenda.  
Location: Virtual Zoom Meeting – link  https://bit.ly/3vqQjiA  Following meeting, March 14

th
, 2022 

 

UPAN continues virtual meetings.  Also available on UPAN Facebook Live and on Facebook page 
afterwards.   Visit UPAN website for link (p. 10) to current monthly meeting.  Free to public. 
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“We must not sit idly by as injustices abound around us.  We have a voice and we must use it.  
We must advocate for those who no longer have a voice.  We must love greatly.”   

Dr. Christina Hibbert 
 

Disclaimer: Formulate your own opinions about the information presented. 
This information is presented for the reader’s enlightenment and evaluation. 

 

COVID-19 Update, January 18, 2022 
By Wendy Parmley, RN, MBA 

 

In Utah, we are currently experiencing the greatest surge 
of COVID-19 with the Omicron variant that we have seen 
thus far through the course of this two-year pandemic.  
With the surge, we have seen outbreaks in our jails and 
prisons. On December 20, UDC reported one additional 
death that happened on December 18, for a total of 22.   

They also reported that there were outbreaks in Wasatch, 
Timpanogos, and Olympus. On January 6, UDC reported 
that they had an outbreak in Promontory and Timpanogos. 
They also announced that in-person visiting was 
suspended.  
https://corrections.utah.gov/covid-19-updates/ 
 

https://bit.ly/3vqQjiA
https://corrections.utah.gov/covid-19-updates/
http://utahprisoneradvocate.us3.list-manage.com/track/click?u=c10b610f53064099e317032f9&id=e049400589&e=c5
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We continue to receive reports of quarantines and 
disruption to operations, including dietary and 
commissary.  Many individuals report not receiving 
commissary items and UDC informed us there continue to 
be supply chain interruptions.  We also continue to receive 
housing concerns, loss of commissary and property when 
moved, extended quarantines, delayed disinfecting of bed 
spaces when someone tests positive  and  leaves, and 
officers not wearing masks properly.  UPAN contacts UDC 
about these concerns, but needs specifics (names, 
locations) from inmates or families in order for UDC to 
follow up. 
 

According to the State Health Department data, as of 
1/14/2022, there have been a total of 45 outbreaks with  
5394 individuals who have tested positive in our jails and  
prisons, and 132 hospitalizations.  With a total of 25  
deaths in Utah detention facilities. 
https://coronavirus.utah.gov/case-counts/  
 
Per the UDC website, as of 1/14/22, there have been a 
total of 2733 COVID-19 cases in Draper, 2616 are 
recovered with 117 active cases.  There have been 1203  

total cases in Gunnison, 1167 recovered, and 36 active 
cases.  There have been 550 total cases of those UDC 
incarcerated individuals housed in County Jails, with 100  
active cases. Community Correctional Centers have seen 
186 cases of COVID-19, with 147 recovered and 39 active 
cases.  With the exponential growth of this current variant, 
we do expect those numbers to increase with the next 
update.  
 

If you have additional questions, please contact the 
Department’s COVID-19 Hotline at 801-545-5505 or 
email corrections@utah.gov.    
 
 “As a reminder,” the UDC website states, “the only way to 
share an incarcerated individual’s medical information with 
a family member is through an Authorization to Verbally 
Discuss Health Information Form.  Incarcerated individuals 
can request this form from their housing officer or case 
manager.”  See related article on page 6. 
 
We continue to acknowledge the efforts of those who have 
worked hard to contain outbreaks and vaccinate our most 
vulnerable.  
 

COVID-19 Vaccines and Boosters Available to the Incarcerated 
 

According to the Public Information Office at UDC, vaccines and boosters are available to all who want them.  Please submit 
an ICR and it may take a few days to receive. CDC guidelines require boosters to be given no less than 5 months after the 

last vaccination.  If someone has received monoclonal antibodies for COVID, they must wait 90 days.   
 

Properly Worn Face Masks Continue to be the Primary Recommended Method to Reduce the Spread 
by Molly Prince, LCSW 

 
UPAN has been informed that UDC staff are being given 
KN95 masks which are more effective in decreasing the 
spread of viral particles. Due to the metal in these types of 
masks, inmates will not receive these masks.  
 
While this is not expected to become a reality, in light of 
the new wave in the continued pandemic, Molly Prince 
has asked UDC if incarcerated people can be given 
several disposable masks each week along with 4 
additional cloth masks to get through a full week.  
 
Based on the most recent recommendations, wearing a 
disposable surgical mask under a cloth mask when in 

close contact with others is almost as protective as a 
KN95 mask. Our suggestion for each inmate to own seven 
cloth masks would allow for changing masks after being at 
work or around a lot of people, such as in classes or 
programming. It also would provide the ability to wash 
several masks at a time while still having more than one 
fresh mask on hand, and would increase the ability for 
everyone to have fresh clean masks on hand every day.   
 
Research continues to show that properly masking can 
significantly decrease the spread of the tiny particles that 
the virus travels on when someone talks, shouts, coughs, 
or sneezes.   

 

“The time is always right to do what is right.”  Martin Luther King Jr. 
 

Reminding Everyone of the Methods to Use for Medical Requests & Concerns 
By Molly Prince, LCSW 

 

On January 10, 2022 UPAN directors Wendy Parmley and 
Molly Prince along with Roni Wilcox and Sue Steel from 
PAG  met with UDC’s Executive Team.  We were asked to 
again share with both incarcerated folks and families the 
ways that UDC will respond to requests for medical 
attention or concerns about medical care. 
 

Inmates should/must submit Inmate Care Requests 
(ICRs) for all medical, dental, mental health, and 

ophthalmic (eye) concerns.  We suggest that you keep a 
record of dates and reasons you submit these ICRs in 
case you are not scheduled in a timely manner.  We also 
suggest that you resubmit ICRs as frequently as 
necessary if you are not given an appointment.  For urgent 
issues we recommend that you not only submit an ICR, 
but also inform the med techs at pill line.  For emergency 
issues we recommend that you notify an officer of your 
situation immediately.  If you are unable to do this 

https://coronavirus.utah.gov/case-counts/
mailto:corrections@utah.gov
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yourself, we recommend that other inmates or cellys 
should notify an officer as soon as possible about 
someone with an emergency medical condition.  
 

Grievances. If you are not receiving medical 
appointments or treatment that has already been 
prescribed, we recommend that you go through the 
grievance process and keep ALL supporting documents 
including the responses. There are three levels to the 
process. We have been advised that if you are not 
satisfied with the resolution at the first level, you should 
continue the process.  We were told by a former UDC 
employee that the highest-level grievance ends up going 
to the Executive Director’s office.  So, do not give up.  
While UDC maintains that you cannot grieve not getting a 
specific medication you want that has not been 
prescribed, you can submit a grievance for not receiving 
the prescribed treatment administered correctly, as 
prescribed, or in a timely manner.   
 

When contacting UPAN about medical issues please be 
specific and provide dates and medical issues, diagnoses, 
names of PAs, doctors, and other medical staff, and as 
much detail as you can.  Also, please write clearly and 
legibly and please do not use pencil.  It makes it hard to 
read if too light and cannot be copied or scanned to 
forward to the appropriate people to assist you.   
 

Keep track of all communication with medical and your 
support system, and save all documentation.  Make 
copies where possible.  Please DO NOT SEND 
ORIGINALS of your grievances or medical records to 
UPAN.  We encountered problems with the mail room 
rejecting them when we sent them back to one person 
recently.  The inmate was notified of the rejection who 
then notified UPAN, but UPAN has never received the 
rejected mail including those documents back.   
 

Also be aware that if you send medical documents to 
UPAN and we send them back, they are not kept 
confidential and can be seen by mail room staff.  Mail 
room staff will only keep legal mail confidential.  
Professional mail and mail from UPAN is still subject to 
opening and inspection by the mail room.  
 

Verbal Authorization to share health information forms 
must be filled out, signed, and notarized and then 
submitted to Medical every 90 days.  These forms can be 
obtained through your case manager and offer you the 
opportunity to designate a person in the community, 
generally a family member, as someone that Medical can 
talk to about your medical situation.  Your case manager  

is then responsible to submit the completed form to 
Medical to be put in your file. Otherwise, Medical will not 
discuss your situation with your family, no matter who they 
are (wife, mother, husband, father, etc.).   
 

Family members and others in the community 
supporting or advocating for an incarcerated loved one 
need to be aware that emails to the Administrative 
Director of the Clinical Services Bureau (Tony 
Washington) will no longer be responded to.  UPAN has 
been instructed by UDC to make sure all family members 
have the contact information to inquire about your loved 
one or share concerns about their medical situation.It is 
listed below. The Verbal Authorization to Share Health 
Information needs to be in place.  
 

It is up to the incarcerated person to submit ICRs to try to 
see medical staff or notify med techs or officers as 
soon as possible about an emergent situation.  We 
recommend you [family and/or authorized person to 
discuss medical info] document and keep track of all 
communication regarding your loved one’s medical 
situation so that if you do need to contact someone in 
UDC you have notes with specific information about your 
loved one’s attempts to receive medical attention.  
 

Contact information for medical concerns. 
Questions and concerns about your loved one’s situation 
can be emailed to corrections@utah.gov  Non-emergency 
concerns. Those you consider potentially urgent, about 
your incarcerated loved one’s medical situation can be 
relayed to the following:  801-545-5512 and leave a 
message with your name and phone # and your loved 
ones name and offender # and your question or concern.  
Someone should respond to you within 24 hours. You may 
also reach out to Liam Truchard at ltruchard@utah.gov   
We are told that Liam checks both emails listed here 
regularly.  He will check into it and either get back to you 
himself or forward it and someone from the Clinical 
Services Bureau will respond to you.  
 

For emergency, emergent, or urgent situations you can 
also reach out to the Clinical Services Bureau directly by 
calling 801-576-4051.  Again, leave a message with your 
name and phone number and your loved ones name and 
offender number.  If possible, be prepared with all 
information available about past ICRs and attempts your 
loved one made to contact medical. 
 

The COVID-19 Hotline number is 801-545-5505.  Leave a 
message including your name and phone number and 
your questions or concerns. 

 

Overview of the Performance Audit of Healthcare in Utah’s State Prisons 
By Molly Prince, LCSW 

 

This article is referenced from the Audit Summary and Audit Report #2021-17dated December 2021. 
Anything in quotations was quoted directly from these documents. 

 

In the late spring of 2020, Utah’s Legislative Audit 
Subcommittee called for an audit of the healthcare 
provided in Utah’s two prisons, Utah State Prison (USP) in 

Draper and Central Utah Correctional Facility (CUCF) in 
Gunnison.  The specific focus of the audit request was to 
evaluate the quality, efficiency, and effectiveness of 

mailto:corrections@utah.gov
mailto:ltruchard@utah.gov
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healthcare services administered in Utah’s prison system 
and determine if any medical neglect has occurred and to 
what degree.   
 

In addition, the auditors reviewed how effectively COVID-
19 concerns were addressed.  The audit was in response 
to various reports and concerns that legislators on this 
committee have received over the past few years from 
formerly and currently incarcerated persons, their family 
members, and advocacy groups regarding the challenges 
patients face in receiving timely, necessary, appropriate, 
and/or effective medical attention. 
 

Audits ordered by the Subcommittee are assigned to the 
Office of the Legislative Auditor General.  Kade Minchey, 
CIA,* CFE* is the Auditor General.  The team for this audit 
included Audit Manager Brian Dean, CIA, CFE; Audit 
Supervisor David Gibson, CISA*; and Audit Staff Nicole 
Luscher and Amber Edgel.  The Auditors spent several 
months conducting this very important audit, which 
included interviewing incarcerated persons and 
representatives of prison advocacy groups, as well as 
reviewing medical records and observing operations in the 
Clinical Services Bureau (CSB).   
 

*(The credentials listed above are: CIA – Certified Internal 
Auditor; CFE - Certified Fraud Examiner; and CISA is 
Certified Information Systems Auditor.) 
 

The Audit Report #2021-17 was published and released in 
December 2021, with a presentation to the Legislative 
Audit Subcommittee that was open to the public held on 
December 7, 2021.  The Auditors also presented an 
overview of their findings and answered questions from 
attendees at UPAN’s  monthly meeting attended via Zoom 
and Facebook Live on January 10, 2022.  We are deeply 
grateful for the Auditors’ willingness to do their job 
thoroughly and participate for 2 hours in the January 
UPAN meeting to help families and other community 
members understand the scope of what the auditors can 
do and explain their findings.    
 

This article is an overview, as the complete report and 
appendices total 108 pages in length.  Future newsletters 
will include a more in-depth summary of each area 
covered in the Audit. 
 

Clinical Services Bureau (CSB, aka Medical) is the 
primary source of healthcare to over 5,000 incarcerated 
people who are in the care and custody of the Utah 
Department of Corrections (UDC).  It has the responsibility 
to provide medical, prescription medication, mental health, 
optometry, and dental care to everyone incarcerated in 
USP and CUCF.  There are infirmaries in both prisons but 
the pharmacy is located in USP.   
 
The report states, “Both facilities utilize outside medical 
services when they do not have the internal expertise to 
meet the needs of their patients.”  USP contracts with the 
University of Utah Hospital and CUCF contracts with the 
Gunnison Valley Hospital.  USP has been designated to 
provide medical care to those with more serious or acute 

medical needs.  It can serve a larger population due to 
being in Salt Lake County which has more resources.  
USP has access to telemedicine, which can reduce risk of 
transporting patients to locations outside the prison 
setting.   
 

Methods used include the use of an independent medical 
consultant, Marc E. Babitz, MD who has been a licensed 
physician in the states of California, Colorado, Utah, as 
well as the District of Columbia since his first licensure in 
California in 1973.  His Curriculum Vitae is impressive and 
is included with the Audit Report.  Other methods used by 
the auditors included interviewing incarcerated individuals 
and representatives of advocacy groups.                 

 
Key Findings: 

   

● Inadequate or inappropriate care: Dr. Babitz reviewed 
76 sampled cases of patients of the CSB and “determined 
that several inmates were given inappropriate or 
inadequate care.”   
 

●  Lack of documentation: It was found that the “lack of 
follow-up and patient monitoring is problematic [definition: 
having the nature of a problem, hard to solve or deal with, 
not settled, uncertain. Ed.] and medical charts lack 
sufficient information” which could impede an audit.  On 
page 7 of the audit report, it states, “One continuing theme 
throughout the course of this audit was the poor condition 
of the data maintained by the Bureau” (meaning Clinical 
Services Bureau).  The report states that the data 
provided by CSB required the auditors to spend “a 
significant amount of time putting the data into a useable 
format “before the auditors could even determine the level 
of compliance.”   
 

● Problems in managing patients with diabetes:  
Incarcerated patients with diabetes “are not adequately 
monitored and the amount of time between insulin 
distribution and mealtime does not follow internal 
protocols or meet professionally recognized standards.”  
Page 18 of the Report shows that in 8 different housing 
units in Draper there were significant delays in diabetic 
patients receiving meals after being administered their 
insulin shots – between 64 and 92 minutes - when the 
ADA standard is to receive the insulin no longer than 30 
minutes before a meal.  
 

Another concern related to appropriate medical 
management of diabetic patients is that CSB was not 
following up on diabetic treatment orders and not 
renewing them, resulting in “diabetic inmates going weeks 
without a treatment order renewal, and, therefore, without 
the necessary food for their individual diabetes 
management” (page 20). 
 

The report goes on to say, “Further, new intakes and 
inmates with behavioral concerns may not have access to 
food items through prison commissary, which is 
considered a privilege based on behavior. Therefore, 
inmates who do not have access to food items through 
prison commissary are entirely dependent on prison 
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mealtimes for food.”  (UPAN note – The lack of adequate 
and timely serving of meals has become even more 
problematic for diabetics now that some incarcerated 
people are not regularly receiving commissary orders for 
sometimes several weeks at a time due to UCI not having 
adequate supply of products they have listed on their 
commissary sheets to fill the commissary orders, which 
are reportedly due to supply chain problems.) 
 

● Not compliant with accreditation standards: “Clinical 
Services Bureau is not fully compliant with national 
accreditation (NCCHC) standards.”  NCCHC is National 
Commission on Correctional Health Care.   
 

● “Administrative oversight of medical services needs 
to improve.”  
 

Management Needs to Improve Systemic Deficiencies. 
The Audit reports that “Management needs to improve 
systemic deficiencies within Clinical Services.  The 
auditors found “several systemic deficiencies that 
negatively impacted patient outcomes.”  It also says that 
the “primary reason for Clinical Services Bureau’s 
systemic deficiencies is inadequate oversight from 
multiple levels of personnel.”  
 

It goes on to say that systemic deficiencies can threaten 
the level of care provided. Also, “In most cases, inmates 
received competent medical care.  Unfortunately, in other 
cases, systemic deficiencies significantly delayed or 
degraded the level of care provided.”   
 

The Audit Summary states that in the audit report they 
address areas of concern and provide recommendations 
for improvement.  These are summarized here: 
●  Statutorily required national accreditation standards are 
not being consistently met.  (Statutorily means something 
that is legislated, or a law.) 
●  The use of Emergency Medical Technicians (EMTs) in 
situations that they have not been adequately trained for is 
a problem.  The auditors “question whether the use of 
EMTs in a nonemergency setting places them in situations 
beyond their limited clinical training and education.” 
●  Personal health information for incarcerated patients is 
not adequately protected per state law and national 
standards.  
●  The inmate handbook fee schedule regarding mental 
health co-pays is not being followed. 
●  The CSB lacks financial controls, as individual incentive 
award programs (for medical staff) bypasses 
Administrative rule.  
●  The CSB lacks transparency in funding allocations. 
●  The CSB reports incorrect performance metric data to 
the Legislature for program performance metrics that do 
not reflect actual program operations. 
●  The CSB has not updated several of its policies, 
procedures, and training materials.  
 

Personal Health Information and Unused Medications.  
The auditors found patient treatment sheets, pill packets 
containing personal health information and including 
unused medications, and a used syringe in two public 

dumpsters located outside the prison.  This was reported 
to administration and a month later a second inspection 
found more pill packets containing personal health 
information on them and unused medications (that 
normally would be dispensed through a pill line) in a public 
dumpster.  The report explains that medications in pill 
packets that are stamped “retained“ are to be retained by 
clinical staff and returned to the pharmacy for proper 
disposal.  
 

UPAN’s Response.  UPAN’s Director of Medical & Mental 
Health Issues, Wendy Parmley, RN and UPAN founder 
and director Molly Prince, LCSW created a list of 
researched and carefully formulated recommendations to 
remedy the issues raised by the Audit and to address the 
recommendations made by the auditors for resolution or 
improvement.  These recommendations were primarily 
identified by Wendy Parmley due to her extensive 30-year 
history as a nurse who has also spent a significant amount 
of her career in positions including nurse 
manager/administrator, auditing and reviewing nursing 
and medical programs in various facilities from clinics to 
hospitals to nursing homes and care centers.  These 
recommendations have been shared with the Executive 
Leadership at UDC, a few other advocacy groups, and 
several interested and involved legislators.  
 

Wendy and Molly of UPAN, along with Roni Wilcox and 
Sue Steel of Prisoner Advocate Group (PAG) were invited 
to a meeting with the UDC Executive team consisting of 
Director Brian Nielson, Deputy Director Chyleen Richey, 
Deputy Director Jim Hudspeth, Director of Excellence 
Steve Gehrke, and Public Information Officer Kaitlin 
Felsted on January 10

th
.  To our disappointment, there 

was no discussion of specific measures that UDC is 
implementing to make changes and meet each 
recommendation identified in the Audit. We were referred 
to UDC’s response to the audit contained in the report. 
 
They expressed concerns that we forward unsubstantiated 
claims to them. However, due to lack of resources and 
HIPPA issues, UPAN is unable to substantiate any 
medical diagnoses, process, or history of anyone coming 
to us with their medical concerns. UDC told us they want 
us to make sure that we tell incarcerated patients and their 
families that the inmates must always submit Inmate Care 
Requests for care.  We assured them that UPAN always 
reminds people that their loved ones need to submit ICRs 
and in emergencies notify officers or go to the pill line.   
 

As we all know, officers are not trained in assessing 
inmate medical situations. They do not always follow up in 
calling medical. In our periodic articles in the UPAN 
newsletter regarding how inmates can help us help them, 
we remind all readers to submit written communications 
and ICRs.  All of the serious medical issues we have 
forwarded to UDC in the past few years have reportedly 
already had ICRs submitted.  We cannot speak to the 
reasons ICRs may be lost through the process.  Despite 
the protocols in place, they may pass through several 
hands after being submitted in a housing unit, as they are 
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picked up, delivered to medical, triaged, and then input 
into the system.  There are opportunities for missing ICRs 
in this lengthy process. 
 

UDC’s response to the Audit was included in the public 
report. It identifies measures it will take that are  described 
without specifics or expected outcomes.  Such measures 
include: implementing a Continuous Quality Control  

System, reviewing and updating policies, reviewing and 
implementing a training program for staff, and improving 
measurement of outcomes.  We were told that by March 
they should have some specific measures in place and we 
asked to have a follow up meeting at that time.  
 

Future articles will go into more detail of the specific 
issues as well as UPAN’s ideas for correction.  

 

“Change does not roll in on the wheels of inevitability, but comes through continuous struggle.” 
Martin Luther King Jr. 

 

Authorization to Verbally Discuss Health Information Form 
by Molly Prince, LCSW 

  

UPAN’s has published this information at least once per 
year since 2015 to help those not aware of this 
Authorization necessary for a family member to be able to 
talk to Medical about their loved one’s medical situation.  
We are publishing it again due to the increased focus on 
the Clinical Services Bureau and how families can learn 
about their loved one’s health status as well as provide 
information in certain situations.  
 

Due to the continued COVID pandemic and resurgence of 
outbreaks in Utah’s prisons, it is important that everyone 
involved in incarceration - including families - understand 
that this document is available and make sure they get it 
put into place so a designated family member can talk to 
prison Medical about their loved one’s health issues. 
 

History.  In 2015, after much urging from Molly Prince 
both before and after the founding of UPAN, the UDC 
developed the "Authorization To Verbally Discuss Health 
Information" and the procedure for the incarcerated to use 
when they want to give a third-party person permission to 
speak with the Clinical Services Bureau (CSB, aka 
Medical) about their health information.  The third-party 
person would be a family member or friend outside of 
prison, not in the medical profession, that the inmate 
identifies on a form that has been developed and is 
available to all residents of CUCF and USP through their 
Case Managers.   
 
How The Form Is Accessed. UPAN has been told that 
the form has been posted on the UDC’s internal website, 
where Case Managers may access it and print it out for 
incarcerated persons to fill out and sign, which also needs 
to be notarized. 
 
Its Use Is Limited To Verbal Discussions. To be used 
ONLY to grant permission for verbal discussions about an 
inmate’s health situation between a Medical staff member 
and the identified third party representative (family 
member or friend).  Only the person on the form can talk 
to Medical about that inmate’s health situation.  
 
GRAMA Still Required For Physical Copies. For 
physical copies of medical records, prisoners still need to 
use the GRAMA form to request them; that form is also 
available from a Case Manager. 
 

How It Works Internally. There is a Family Line 
Coordinator at the CSB to respond to calls from 
designated family members about an inmate’s medical 
situation.  
  
How It Works For Inmate And Third Party. The process 
works like this (5 steps to be followed): 
 
1.The incarcerated individual requests the form from Case 
Manager, who prints it out for that individual.  Medical staff 
may also request the Case Manager provide the forms to 
a prisoner. 
2. Inmate fills out form which identifies the third party 
being designated, including a phone number where they 
can be reached in case the prison needs to contact them, 
and returns completed form to case manager. 
3. Case Manager (or other notary) notarizes this form and 
submits it to the Clinical Services Bureau. 
4. Once the CSB  receives the signed release from the 
Case Manager, designated persons may call the family 
line. The number is 801-576-7114.  Amy is the Family Line 
Coordinator. 
5. Each authorization is good for only 90 days.  If an 
inmate has an ongoing or chronic medical conditions, they 
would be wise to renew the authorization every 90 days so 
it is in place in case something comes up.  It is the 
responsibility of the incarcerated person, not the 
designated third-party representative, to renew the 
authorization in a timely manner.   
 

Please note that over the years UPAN has requested 
several times for UDC to change the renewal requirement 
to be once a year rather than 4 times a year with the every 
90-day requirement.  We have been repeatedly told that 
cannot happen.  It is important that the incarcerated 
person keep it updated. 
 

Dir. Washington informed UPAN in June 2021 that the 
process to get the Verbal Authorization signed and 
returned to Medical typically takes 2-3 days.  Families may 
call the family line at the number above to follow up on this 
process.  
 

We urge incarcerated individuals to get these releases 
filled out NOW and make sure they renew them every 90 
days in case of any medical emergency.  This allows 
designated family members to receive answers about 
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their health and well-being from the prison medical 
service.  Without this release, the prison will not disclose 
information on the health or medical issues of any inmate 
due to confidentiality laws. 
 

NOTE:  I personally have been very vocal and incess-
antly insistent about the necessity to change authoriza-
tion to a yearly renewal rather than 90 days since we first 
got it implemented on a trial basis in 2015 under the 
direction of then Div. of Institutional Operations Steve  
 

Turley and Public Information Officer Brooke Adams.  
Steve Gehrke has recently informed me that they are 
working with the Utah Attorney General’s Office to create 
a special Medical Power of Attorney that could replace this 
in the future. It would not have to be renewed, but could 
be revoked in writing at any time by the incarcerated 
person.  We do not have a date that this might happen, 
but it is in the works. In the meantime please keep your 
Verbal Authorization up to date.  
   

Correspondence College & University Programs Available to Prisoners 
By An Bradshaw 

 

Interested in taking college classes or earning an 
associate, bachelor, master, or even doctoral degree while 
incarcerated?  Following is current information on the 
degrees, costs, and accreditation of schools offering print-
based correspondence degrees.  It is important to read 
about the differences between nationally and 
regionally accredited schools before choosing a 
school.   
 

Please note that there may be other accredited 
universities offering print-based education, but after 
contacting thirty universities that formerly offered print-
based education, these were the ones I found which 
continue to have this option for inmates.  You should 
carefully investigate any program not included here 
because there are other institutions which offer print-
based courses, but they are often not accredited.  Credits 
and certificates earned at non-accredited institutions are 
not accepted by other schools, programs, or usually even 
by employers. 
 

If you are aware of any other regionally or nationally 
accredited schools with print-based courses or degrees, 
let UPAN know so we can pass the word to others. 
 

Adams State University (ASU) 
Correspondence Education Program    719-587-7671 
1-800-548-6679         Adams State University    
208 Edgemont Blvd. Suite 3000, Alamosa, CO 81101  
Fax: 719-587-7974  exstudies@adams.edu 
 https://www.adams.edu/academics/print-based/  
 

Degrees and certificates offered: 

 Associate of Arts  

 Associate of Science  

 Bachelor of Science: Business Administration 

 Master of Business Administration 

 Bachelor of Arts: Business Administration; 
Interdisciplinary Studies; Sociology, with emphasis 
on Criminology & Social Welfare  

 Paralegal I and II Certificates ($799 each) 

 Advanced Paralegal Certificate (take 6 additional 
courses after completing I and II certifications, $525 
- $729 per course) 

 

Individual classes can be taken without pursuing a degree.  
Payment for each semester is due at the time of 
registration.  Courses start at the beginning of the 

semester, but prison-based students are allowed one year 
to complete classes. 
$220 per credit hour for associate and bachelor’s degrees; 
$350 per credit hour for MBA classes. 
Tuition does not include the cost of books and some 
classes may have additional fees.  
 

Regionally accredited by The Higher Learning 
Commission of the North Central Association of Colleges 
and Schools (HLC).  ASU is a state university with a 
campus, in addition to offering online and correspond-
dence programs. 
 

California Coast University (CCU) 
California Coast University  714-547-9625 (Students) 
925 N. Spurgeon Street, Santa Ana, CA 92701  
888-228-8648 (Admissions)  info@calcoast.edu  
https://www.calcoast.edu/ 
 

Degrees and certificates offered: 

 Certificates: Business Administration; 
Fundamentals of Criminal Justice; Fundamentals of 
Finance; Healthcare Administration; Fundamentals 
of Management; Fundamentals of Marketing; 
Fundamentals of Psychology 

 Associate of Science: Business Administration; 
Business Marketing; Health Care Administration; 
Psychology; Criminal Justice; General Studies 

 Bachelor of Science: Business Administration; 
Business Marketing; Criminal Justice; General 
Studies; Health Care Administration; Management; 
Psychology 

 Master of Arts: Organizational Leadership 

 Master of Business Administration: Business 
Administration; Business Marketing; Healthcare 
Management; Human Resource Management; 
Management 

 Master of Education: Administration; Curriculum 
and Instruction 

 Master of Science: Criminal Justice; Psychology 

 Doctor of Education: Educational Administration; 
Educational Psychology; Organizational Leadership 

 
You cannot take individual classes without being in a 
degree or certificate program.  Pay for the entire 
certification or degree when registering for the first 
semester, but there are affordable payment plans.  You 

mailto:exstudies@adams.edu
https://www.adams.edu/academics/print-based/
mailto:info@calcoast.edu
https://www.calcoast.edu/
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can enroll and start classes at any time and complete 
them as quickly as you can or take up to five years. 
 
$170 per credit hour for certificates, associate, and 
bachelor degrees; $250 per credit hour for master 
degrees; $320 per credit hour for doctoral degrees. No 
additional fees are charged.  Textbooks are not included 
in the cost of tuition.  Books can be bought or rented from 
the school, or from other vendors. 
 

Nationally accredited by the Distance Education 
Accrediting Commission.  Classes are offered online and 
by mail only. 
Colorado State University at Pueblo (CSUP) 
Colorado State University at Pueblo  719-549-2316  
[Address continued on next page.] 
2200 Bonforte Blvd. Pueblo, CO 81001-4901 
extendedstudies@csupueblo.edu 
https://www.csupueblo.edu/extended-
studies/independent-study/index.html  
 

Degrees, minors, and certificates offered: 

 Bachelor of Science: Business Management; 
Criminology; Interdisciplinary Studies; Sociology 

 Minors: Business Management; Marketing; 
Psychology; Sociology; Supervisory Management 

 Certificates: Foundations of Business; Homeland 
Security Studies  

Individual classes can be taken without pursuing a degree.  
$215 per credit hour.  Send payment with your paper 
registration form. Tuition does not include the cost of 
books. 
 
Regionally accredited by the Higher Learning 
Commission, a Commission of the North Central 
Association of Colleges and Schools.  CSUP is a state 
university with a campus, in addition to offering online and 
correspondence programs. 

Ohio University (OU) 
Ohio University Correctional Education 800-444-2420 
Haning Hall 102     1 Ohio University, Athens, OH 4570  
correctional@ohio.edu 
https://www.ohio.edu/online/programs/print/correctional/fut
ure-students 
Degrees offered: 

 Associate in Applied Business 

 Associate in Arts: Arts and Humanities Emphasis; 
Social Science Emphasis 

 Associate in Individualized Studies 

 Associate in Science 

 Bachelor of Specialized Studies 

 Bachelor of Technical and Applied Studies 
$343 per credit hour – includes all instructional materials 
needed for the course.  
 

Regionally accredited by the Higher Learning Comm-
ission, a Commission of the North Central Association of 
Colleges and Schools.  OU is a state university with a 
campus, in addition to offering online and correspond-
ence programs.  
 

Differences between nationally and regionally 
accredited schools.  Both accreditations have 
advantages and disadvantages, but you should 
understand the differences.  CCU is a great choice if you 
don’t plan to go to a regionally accredited school in the 
future.  Employers accept degrees from CCU, and the 
school offers a wider selection of degrees than any of the 
other schools and at a lower cost.  However, if you plan to, 
or even think you might go to a regionally accredited 
school in the future (such as BYU, Utah State, U of U, 
UVU, Weber, etc.), whether as a transfer student or to 
graduate school, you should select one of the other 
schools so you can be certain the credits or degree you 
earned will transfer. 

 

         Regionally Accredited         Nationally Accredited 

Considered the most prestigious and widely 
recognized type of accreditation, regionally 
accredited schools are reviewed by their 
designated regional agency. 

Nationally accredited agencies review institutions 
of a similar type, such as career, vocational, and 
technical (art & design, nursing, etc.) schools. 

More selective during the admissions process. Has more relaxed admission standards. 

Mostly academic, non-profit, or state institutions 
(must fundraise to meet their budget via private 
donations, federal grants, and legacy giving). 

Predominantly for-profit institutions (earn revenue 
via enrollment or selling educational products).  
They may also have shareholders they must 
answer to. 

Typically, regionally accredited schools do not 
accept credits from nationally accredited 
schools. 

Typically, nationally accredited schools will 
accept credits from both regionally and 
nationally accredited schools. 

Credits are easily transferred to other 
regionally accredited schools. 

Credits are not transferable to a regionally 
accredited college. 

Eligible for all corporate tuition reimbursement 
plans. 

Graduates are not always eligible for corporate 
tuition reimbursement plans. 

Typically, regionally accredited graduate 
degree programs do not accept degrees from 
nationally accredited schools. 

Typically, nationally accredited graduate 
degree programs accept degrees from 
regionally accredited schools. 

Employers accept degrees from both regionally 
and nationally accredited schools. 

Employers accept degrees from both regionally 
and nationally accredited schools. 

mailto:extendedstudies@csupueblo.edu
https://www.csupueblo.edu/extended-studies/independent-study/index.html
https://www.csupueblo.edu/extended-studies/independent-study/index.html
mailto:correctional@ohio.edu
https://www.ohio.edu/online/programs/print/correctional/future-students
https://www.ohio.edu/online/programs/print/correctional/future-students


9 
 

Updating the ACLU Contact Information 
by Molly Prince 

 

It appears that many people are not aware that Sara 
Wolovick left the ACLU in September.  The grant that 
allowed her to be there was completed.  She has moved 
to New York and is working in the public defender’s officer 
there.  Jason Groth of the ACLU recently told me that the 
ACLU of Utah continues to receive mail and online intakes 
addressed to Sara Wolovick.  Due to the pandemic it’s 
likely that her departure was not clearly communicated.  
Groth also wants us to know that the usual intake process 
does not include attorney consults. 
 

Cassidy Blue is now the new Intake Coordinator.  She will 
Handle intakes / complaints full time and will be the first 
point of contact for most people requesting help from the 
ACLU.  Remember, she is not just doing this for criminal 
justice issues, but for all ACLU intakes for any reason 
related to civil rights issues. 
  
For anyone seeking help, please direct future referrals to 
the ACLU website https://www.acluutah.org/request-help   
or to the mailing address 355 North 300 West, SLC, UT 
84103 with “Attention ACLU Intake”   

 

“If I’m remembered for having done a few good things and if my presence here 
has sparked some good energies, that’s plenty.” ~ Sidney Poitier  

 

Timely Timpanogos Topics    First, a comment by Warren Rosenbaum (aka Ed.) 

 

Dear Followers of Timely Timpanogos Topics.  The following article, ExCell in Timpanogos, has been delayed in publication 

since we were out of space in the November and December issues.  Sorry to have delayed this interesting, informative, and 
important topic.   
 

ExCell in Timpanogos 
Submitted by Gayle Dawes, adapted from ExCell Description by Deborah S. Chiquito, LCSW 

 

ExCell is a substance use treatment program offered to 
justice involved women in Timpanogos in Utah State 
Prison.  The program is designed to provide positive, 
healing, and empowering treatment which uses gender-
responsive, trauma-informed, and evidenced-based 
practices of what works for women to enhance their 
motivation and strengthen their ability to live a healthy 
lifelong recovery.  
 

The ExCell residential community builds upon the 
strengths of the client to promote resilience and self-
management by emphasizing learning and growth.  The 
goal: provide a safe place for women to learn & practice 
skills and behaviors that will empower them for success 
within their relationships, family, and communities.  
 

There are five treatment principles that guide the 
ExCell treatment program.  These principles are seen as 
pillars for the overall treatment framework and offer the 
best chance for success in treatment for justice involved.  
These pillars include gender-responsive and trauma-
informed practices; principles of strength-based behavior 
motivation; concept of addiction as a disease; and 
motivational incentives.  These guiding principles are 
explained in greater detail below.   
 
ExCell is committed to providing core curricula that are 
gender responsive and based on current scientific 
evidence supporting justice-involved women’s specific 
holistic criminogenic needs such as addiction, substance 
use, depression and anxiety symptoms, unhealthy 
relationship, relational boundaries, prior trauma & 
victimization. 

Incentives  ExCell’s incentives program is based on 
positive behavior utilizing a point system.  incentives are 
items that are awarded to participants who earn them.  
They include prizes like yarn, candy, makeup, pens, as 
well as intangible items such as movies, social events, 
game time, etc.  Incentive lists are published monthly (or 
as needed) with updated items available and point values.  
ExCell therapists, correctional officers, case managers, 
and UDC mental health professionals are authorized to 
distribute ExCell points.  
 

The ExCell program uses principles of motivational 
incentives to guide its incentive program.  This method 
involves identifying target behaviors and rewarding those 
behaviors through positive reinforcement.  Examples of 
target behaviors include appropriate group participation, 
healthy communication observed between peers and 
within housing units, use of prosocial behaviors necessary 
for success, and use of trauma-informed language with 
peers and staff.  
  
Research by Kellogg, et al., 2007 indicates that 
motivational incentive techniques are an effective behavior 
modification tool, especially among substance-using 
populations.  ExCell emphasizes using reinforce-ments 
over punishment, as punishment has not been shown to 
be effective in substance use treatment.   As such, the use 
of motivational incentives through rewards also aligns with 
ExCell’s commitment to gender-responsive and trauma-
informed practice. 
 

Program Requirements The following requirements must 
be accomplished in no less than 9 months in order to 

https://www.acluutah.org/request-help
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graduate from the ExCell substance abuse treatment 
program:   
●  Attend 9-11 group hours per week (attending fewer 
could increase the required length of the program) 
●  Attend 2 community building hours per week 
●  Complete Cognitive Behavioral Therapy for Substance 
Use (CBI-SU) and present a Succ)ess Plan 
●  Complete Relapse Prevention Psych Ed Class 
●  Complete one of the following trauma-focused classes: 
Beyond Trauma; Beyond Violence; Helping Women 
Recover;  
●  Meet for individual therapy at least 2 times per month  
 

ExCell graduation also depends on the client’s application 
of new skills that will be supportive in success, recovery, 
and healing.  Positive behavior, such as prosocial 
interactions with others, full participation in groups, healthy 
connections and relationships, adherence to all program 
and prison rules, and self-accountability adds 
empowerment and safety to the recovery process. 
  
Standards for Assessing Progress and Completion 
●  Ability to identify thinking errors and correct risky 
thinking and behaviors 
●  Willingness to risk/be vulnerable (state of emotional  
exposure that comes with a certain degree of uncertainty) 
●  Identify risk factors that lead to substance use  

●  Motivation (turning in assignments, rule compliance, 
taking initiative)  
●  Demonstrate an ability to see how substance use 
affects others  
●  Show positive group participation; offer and be 
receptive to feedback   
●  Maintain a positive attitude by using safe, supportive 
language and skills 
●  Use supportive communication skills in problem-solving 
situations 
●  Create a safe supportive and unified community 
●  Pass monthly random UAs 
●  Complete a recovery plan and make adequate 
transitional living plans 
●  Show competency with CBI-SU skills and Behavior 
Chains in class, work, school and community 
●  Maintain a Kq level status   
 

Donations are accepted for incentive items.  The 
incentive items for the women in this program can be 
ordered on Amazon and delivered to Deborah Chiquito, 
Director of ExCell at USP with specific instructions.  If you 
are interested in donating items for this program, please 
contact:  
 
Deborah Chiquito, LCSW, ExCell Director, Utah State 
Prison, PO Box 250 Draper, Utah 84020;  office 801-576-
7811, work cell 385-228-0686  dchiquito@utah.gov

 

“Butterflies are like women – we may look pretty and delicate, but baby,  
we can fly through a hurricane.” – Betty White    

 

Couple of Smiles and Maybe a Laugh 
 

200 pounds on Earth is only 74 pounds on Mars, I’m not fat, I’m just on the wrong planet: ~~ Our school class went on a trip 
to a soft drink factory, then the instructor surprised us with a pop quiz ~~ A cross-eyed teacher lost her job because she 

couldn’t control her pupils ~~ The more people I meet, the more I like my dog. 
 

I may be a generation or two behind the current phrasing for hip-talk.  Even using “hip-talk” dates me.  Example, I’ve heard 
the latest phrasing for being cool is “Stay frosty.”  That’s a cool way of putting it.  IOW, a bit cooler than cool.  Ed. 
 

*  *  *  *  *  *  * 
 

“Shallow understanding from people of good will is more frustrating than 
absolute misunderstanding from people of ill will.”  Martin Luther King Jr. 

 
Utah Prisoner Advocate Network 

 

Director, Co-Founder & Treasurer: Molly Prince 
Director of Communications: Shane Severson  
Director of Sex Offense Policy Issues: Faye Jenkins  
Director of Women’s Issues: Gayle Dawes  
Director, Medical/Mental Health Issues: Wendy Parmley 
Director, Board of Pardons Issues: Ernie Rogers 
Director, Newsletter Editor: Warren Rosenbaum 
UPAN Volunteer Coordinator: An Bradshaw  

Inmate Newsletter Volunteer Coord; Deon Corkins 
Holiday Card Program Coordinator: Audrae Rogers 
Our Contact Information: 
Utah Prisoner Advocate Network 
P. O. Box 464, Draper, UT 84020  
Website: UtahPrisonerAdvocate.org    
Email:  Utahprisoneradvocate@gmail.com  
Facebook:  Facebook.com/ UtahPrisoner

 

 
 “Never doubt that a small group of thoughtful, committed citizens can change the world; 

indeed, it’s the only thing that ever has.”  Margaret Mead  

mailto:dchiquito@utah.gov

